Cheriton Parish Council

Minutes of the Meeting held on

Tuesday 12th December 2017

Commencing at 7.30pm at Cheriton Village Hall

Present

Chairman: Cllr A Collett 

Parish Councillors: L Line, B Frampton, R Worth and S Herdman, Cllrs D Batt (from 7:50pm) and N Scallan (from 8:05pm)
In Attendance

Clerk: D Heppell

1 member of the public present: Mr J Corbett (until 7:40pm)
By Invitation County Councillor Roy Humby (until 8:10pm)
1.314
Apologies for Absence 
Councillor D Smith, Winchester City Councillor L Ruffell
1.315       Minutes of 14th November 2017

The Council resolved unanimously that they were a true record. The minutes of 14th November 2017 were signed by the Chairman Cllr Collett.
1.316
Declaration of Interests
 Members were reminded of their responsibility to declare any personal or prejudicial interest which they may have in any item of business on the agenda. Cllr Line declared an interest in the Freemans Yard 106 agreement.
1.317
Meeting Adjourned to Hear Public Questions and Comments

The Chair invited Mr Corbett to speak. Mr Corbett thanked everyone for his leaving present and advised he would continue to help the Parish Council regarding any future related to comments on the SDNP Local Plan.
1.318       County Cllr Humby

Cllr Humby apologised that he is unable to attend every meeting. He advised of a   meeting on 13th December at Hampshire County Council (HCC) regarding Transport South East. Cllr Humby advised of his Councillors £8,000 Discretionary Funding budget and invited the Parish Council to re-apply for a play area grant.

Cllr Humby advised that the applicant is preparing to re-submit a transport assessment for Sun Lane providing modelling and forecasting.

Regarding Integrated Transport for the North, Cllr Humby will be on the panel of the Shadow Hampshire Board. There are suggestions of scoping, links for M3 and M4 junction 9 and proposals for secure funding by 2021. Transport for the North is economically driven and that a smart motorway is proposed for the M27. Cheriton Parish Council advised that a strategic integrated approach to the highway network  across Hampshire is also needed in consultation with the SDNP.
Cllr Humby advised that HCC are introducing further cuts as £114 million as savings are required. Approximately 80% Highways funds are already in contracts, but other proposed areas for cuts are in concessionary fares, school patrols and household recycling sites.

Cllr Frampton highlighted money spent on pipework by the bridge providing cameras costing £3,000 to £4,000, which is unnecessary. Cllr Humby noted this matter.
The Parish Council advised of their disappointment that the meeting with Cllr Humby regarding Sun Lane involving HCC, WCC and SDNP officers was cancelled at short notice. Cllr Humby advised he would try to re-arrange this in January.
1.319
Clerk’s Report 

The Clerk report was received advising that WCC has confirmed there is no capping on precept at present and figures for Council Support grant have not been issued yet.
Hampshire Playing Fields Association paid invoices have been sent off in relation to grant. The Boomtown grant of £2,300 invoice sent off and email confirmation has been received.

A Unity Bank Savings Account has been opened on line as requested and bank mandates require signing by Councillors.

WCC  have confirmed that the  Neighbourhood Services Team include Anti-Social Behaviour, Fly tip investigation, Litter complaints, Abandoned vehicles, Discarded drugs litter and Neighbour nuisance and can be reported by telephone on 0300 300 0013 and online via the Winchester City Council Website: www.winchester.gov.uk  For all other issues telephone 01962 840222.

The HALC Cllr Knowledge Training Part II with West Meon Parish Council on Thurs 23rd November was cancelled and will be re-arranged early next year.
1.320   
Planning



a) Planning Applications 

i) SDNP/17/05980/HOUS Little Itchen, Alresford Road, Cheriton, Alresford Hampshire SO24 0PY Proposal: Two Storey rear extension.  Deferred until the next meeting.
ii) South Downs National Park Local Plan Pre-submission Consultation - Autumn 2017.  Cllr Line circulated comments submitted to SDNP. (see Appendix B). Cllr Collett seconded by Cllr Frampton proposed the SDNP comments be ratified and they were unanimously agreed. It was agreed that a letter be sent to Martin Hendry thanking him for his support.
iii) It was also agreed that if a further large consultation comes from SDNP parishioners can be nominated to help prepare the consultees reply for the Parish Council on such issues as for instance, equestrian use. 
	Action
	By: 

	 Letter to Martin Hendry thanking him for his support with SDNP Comments
	Clerk


iv) Sun Lane, there was no news to report following the cancellation of the meeting with Cllr Humby and arranging a meeting is still ongoing.

v) It was proposed by Cllr Frampton that a new sub- committee on Boomtown and Matterley Bowl Working Group should be set up to deal with issues such as the licensing due on 19th December. It was unanimously agreed that the sub - committee should be formed subject to Terms of Reference, with Cllr Frampton leading and David Pain assisting. Cllr Scallan and Herdman agreed to help via email.
1.321 
Highways
Cllr Herdman agreed to give Cllr Smith letters to distribute to Lamborough Lane residents regarding dumping of rubbish, rubble and tiles. 

	Action
	By: 

	To give the 10 letters to Cllr Smith to distribute to residents on Lamborough Lane regarding dumping of materials.
	Cllr Herdman


1.322   
Open Spaces, Recreation and Play Grounds

       a) Play area and repairs.        
The Play Area Working Group report (see appendix A) was received advising that remedial works are being undertaken to the gate spring with Vitaplay, and a weekly rota for all those trained is being produced, which will start in the New Year. Cllr. Scallan has now had sign off from the Hampshire Playing Fields Association with respect to their feedback on the draft ‘list of checks’ to be undertaken. Cllr. Frampton has agreed to undertake a monthly tree inspection. 
Regarding the proposed extended play area detailed last month, engagement with the chair of the Recreation Committee continues to seek their approval to proceed. This is ongoing; a decision is expected soon. The Play Area Working Group is meeting regularly and are considering funding and are investigating potential equipment suppliers.  Four suppliers have been consulted and a report back will be made in January. 
Tichborne Parish Council have agreed to give the Play Area a donation of £1,000 and Kilmeston £300 towards capital equipment. Fundraising efforts continue with a contribution from the Rotary in Alresford of £1,000. The application to Hampshire Playing Fields Association for another £1,000 will be made and work on other funding is continuing. No request for funding has been made to the Recreation Committee given the extra land for the play area, but a contribution could be sought from the Fete.

The shortlist of suppliers are HAGS, Eibe, Playsafe and Vitaplay.

b)  Cllr Frampton gave an update from the Cheriton Conservation Volunteer Group. The next Mobility Kissing Gate is to be installed in January 2018 by the Church grounds. He also reported on the Hampshire Isle Wight Wildlife Trust lottery grant Cheriton and the river, and that meetings are being held with the Flood Officer regarding EA permission to work on the river. There is a training session with the Volunteers Group and it was agreed to continue to support the group with tools and equipment when necessary.

	Action:  
	By: 

	To continue to support Cheriton Conservation Volunteer Group with tools and equipment when necessary.

	The Parish Council


1.323  
Finance, Administration and Statutory Matters

a) Precept
The Chairman circulated proposed figures for the precept, advising that that the current precept could not create any funds for the play area or build up any funds for the Parish Plan, or providing sufficient funds for the Parish Council. There had been a significant increase in costs for providing a new play area and for its future maintenance. A Public Works Board Loan is required for part of the play area. In addition the WCC Council Support Grant is being reduced. After discussion it was unanimously agreed that £24,800 precept would be applied for.
b) Public Works Board Loan. Following the recent public consultation on the Play Area. It was unanimously agreed that a loan of £39,000 would be applied for. 

c) Schedule of Payments agreed:  Date 12th December 2017
Ch 300571 School Hall Hire                                                                                            £20.00

Ch 300572 HALC Training WMPC                                                                                  £60.00

Ch 300573 D Heppell expenses                                                                                     £46.30                                                                           

Ch 300574 D Heppell                                                                                         

c) The Chairman advised that he is looking into the Transparency Fund with HALC for funding towards a new Parish Council website, training, internet connection, laptop and software for the Parish Council.
d) Boomtown Grant. It was unanimously agreed that the 2018 Boomtown grant would be spent on the playground.
1.324
Agenda Items for Next Meeting
Transport Resource, Centenary Fields, Cheriton Conservation Group, Play Area.

1.325       Date of Next Meetings
 13th February and 13th March 2018 in the Cheriton Village Hall.
                                                                                                      Meeting finished at 9.56 pm.

                                                                         Chair     …………………………………….              

APPENDIX A
Cheriton Parish Council - Report on Play Area

Tuesday 12th December 2017
Cllrs. Scallan and Herdman

Play Area Remedial Works

As previously reported, the pin to maintain tension in one of the new gate springs has fallen out, and hence tension to the spring is lost and the gate is not self-closing. This has been taken up with VitaPlay as a warranty issue, and whilst they have agreed to make the repair, it has yet to be carried out.

Play Area Inspection Training

A weekly rota for all those trained is being produced. Cllr. Scallan has now had sign off from the Hampshire Playing Fields Association (HPFA) with respect to their feedback on the draft ‘list if checks’ to be undertaken. Cllr. Frampton has agreed to undertake a monthly tree inspection. 

The rota will be introduced after New Year.

Play Area Renewal
Further to the progress reported last month:

· Further to the draft layout of an expanded play area detailed last month, engagement with the chair of the Rec Committee continues to seek Rec Committee approval to proceed. Further questions were received (and responded to) the weekend of 9th December. This is ongoing; a decision is sought soon so as not to delay the project.

· The Play Area Working Group (lead: Cllr. Herdman) continues to meet regularly to progress both fundraising and work as a whole. Cllr Herdman and the working group are investigating potential equipment suppliers who could offer the sort of equipment appropriate for our area, and have produced a general set of criteria for any potential suppliers, based on input from the public consultation. The working group have made contact with four suppliers who have a natural/ rustic range of play equipment.  The suppliers are currently working on their ideas and will report back to the working group in January. 
· Cllr. Scallan attended Tichborne PC’s November meeting and presented an update on progress. Tichborne PC voted to give the Play Area a donation of £1000 towards capital equipment. This is a very welcome contribution. Once the new bank account is set up, Tichborne are ready to pay in the funds upon request.
· Fundraising efforts continue with a very welcome contribution from the Rotary in Alresford of £1000.
· The application to HPFA for another £1000 will be made.
· Work on other sourcing of funding is continuing.
· It would be useful to confirm to those who have pledged funding that the work to open the new bank account is progressing: can the Clerk please confirm this is in hand?
Play Area Inspections: Log of Issues Arising and Actions
#1: It has been noted that the access to the play area from the Goodens via the public right of way is overgrown. The issue is not major, given access is possible via the Rec ground, however the landlords should clear the right of way.

Action: Clerk has been asked to write to the Rec Landlords asking them to clear the right of way.

#2: The gate to the play area on the Cecil’s side is no longer self-closing, as outlined earlier. The tension has been lost in the spring.

Action: Cllr. Scallan has contacted the supplier to ask them to make good under their warranty. The Clerk has been copied. The supplier has agreed to the request but has yet to undertake the work.

#3 The gate to the rec ground is no longer self closing on all occasions: the gate had become warped. It is self closing on around 50/66% of occasions, depending on the weather. Manual closing is still possible. 
Proposed to resolve: the gate requires replacement alongside associated gate posts however it would be imprudent expenditure given the intent to renew the play area in the Spring of 2018, when this gate (and other boundaries) will be renewed. 
Funding to Date/Requested
	Who
	How Much
	Purpose
	Banked/to be

	HPFA- confirmed
	£1000
	Future Maintenance
	Clerk to confirm

	Tichborne PC
	£1000
	Equipment Costs
	No

	Boomtown (2017)
	£2000
	Equipment Costs
	Yes

	Boomtown (2018)
	£2300 requested
	Equipment Costs
	Clerk sent form

	Freemans Yard 
	TBC
	Equipment Costs
	No

	Alresford Rotary
	£1000
	Equipment Costs
	No

	Crowdfunding 
	£590
	Swings
	No

	Kilmeston PC
	£300 pa
	Equipment Costs\Maintenance\Sinking
	No

	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	


END of report.

